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Summary

About the service 
Rosendale Park Care Home is situated in the quiet village of Lydstep in Tenby.  It is 
registered to provide care for up to 6 younger adults, aged between 18 and 64, whom 
have learning disabilities and may need assistance with personal care.  The service can 
accommodate up to four people within a two storey detached house, and up to two people 
in a separate cottage that is located within the grounds of the service. On the day of the 
inspection, there were 5 people in the service.

The registered provider is Pembrokeshire Resource Centre Ltd and the home benefits 
from the day services offered by the provider’s other registered home, Bangeston Hall 
Care Home.  Stephen Jones is the Responsible Individual and Naomi Wolverson, who is 
also registered with the Care Council for Wales, is the Registered Manager.    

What type of inspection was carried out?
We, Care and Social Services Inspectorate Wales (CSSIW) visited the service on 15th May 
2015 for a scheduled, unannounced, baseline inspection. To inform this report, we 
considered all four themes: the quality of life, quality of staffing, quality of leadership and 
management, and quality of the environment. 
The methodology used was: 
 One unannounced visit
 Recommendations from previous report 
 Discussion with people in the service, staff and the manager
 Viewing of three people’s care records
 Viewing of three employee’s personnel records
 Viewing of the Statement of Purpose
 Feedback forms from people, staff and stakeholders issued by the provider
 Observation of care practices.

What does the service do well? 
There is a calm, professional approach to the provision of support to people in this service. 

What has improved since the last inspection? 
All issues identified as requiring action have been addressed.

What needs to be done to improve the service? 
Whilst there were no issues of non-compliance noted during the inspection, it was 
recommended that the monthly care review meetings between people in the service and 
their keyworkers are recorded on the review sheets already in place within each person’s 
care records.



Page 3

Quality Of Life

Overall, we found that people using this service can be confident that the provider makes 
every effort to ensure the continued high standard of care offered. This is because the 
manager is committed to delivering person centred support, and people were treated with 
respect and dignity. We also saw evidence of regular quality assurance practice and 
effective record keeping.

We saw that assessment forms documented people’s support needs, such as any 
behavioural issues and physical health issues of note. The service took information from 
as wide a source as possible to support each person appropriately. For example, 
relatives. Paperwork was seen to be person centred. For example, ‘essential lifestyle 
plans’ documented aspects of each person’s support that was important to them. In 
addition, we saw that a comprehensive record of specialist and medical support was 
contained in the care records we viewed, and confirmed that professionals such as social 
workers and an autism specialist had been consulted appropriately. Care records also 
described guidelines regarding people’s preferred activities and the specific ways each 
person liked to participate. 

All care records were formally reviewed every three months in order to remain current, 
together with monthly meetings between people in the service and their keyworker. We 
saw that these discussions were clearly recorded in people’s care records, but a record 
of the review was not added to the review list that was already in place for the formal 
reviews. This resulted in two separate records for care reviews. We therefore 
recommended that the monthly care review meetings with keyworkers should be added 
to the existing care plan review records.

People’s rights are protected at this service. The manager showed us applications that 
had recently been made for Deprivation of Liberty Safeguard authorisations for one 
person in the service with a reduced capacity for understanding safety issues in the 
community due to their autism spectrum condition and associated learning disabilities. 
We saw that all other people had applications being processed currently.

Each person in this service feels listened to, as the manager arranged regular house 
meetings for people who wished to participate. Staff also explained that some people 
were not always clear in their communication and we saw that care records included 
information regarding each person's preferred methods of communication. We also saw 
that one person currently accessed an independent advocacy service in order to ensure 
their views were heard about a specific issue that affected them.

From the daily records, we saw that people were supported to be as independent as 
possible in their personal care and social needs, such as shopping or leisure. We noted 
that each person in the service was approached in ways they preferred, and were given 
information in ways that made sense to them. For example, in pictorial form. During our 
visit, we observed the interactions between staff and people and saw that each person 
was relaxed and appeared comfortable with staff members when they were with them. 
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Quality Of Staffing

Overall, we found that people’s needs are anticipated and they benefit from good, timely 
decisions and responsive care. We saw evidence that staff were sufficiently trained and 
competent to fulfil their roles and responsibilities. The training matrix demonstrated that 
all staff were up to date in their essential training and that several staff had attended 
specific training courses to reflect the needs of the people they supported, such as 
autism-specific courses and medication awareness. 

Staff recognised their personal responsibilities in keeping people safe. We saw that the 
service had taken all reasonable steps to identify and prevent the possibility of abuse 
from happening and ensured staff understood safeguarding processes. We were shown 
the safeguarding policy and saw that all staff had signed to denote they had read and 
understood it. Staff we spoke with all confirmed that they had received training in 
safeguarding and staff training records we viewed confirmed this. Staff also told us they 
were also aware of the whistleblowing procedure and said they were confident about 
using it if the need arose. They told us they would go to the manager initially, but would 
also go to external agencies such as the CSSIW if they thought they needed to.

We saw that people receive timely support and care. The duty rota viewed during our 
visit evidenced appropriate staffing levels at all times and corresponded to the numbers 
of staff on duty at the time of the visit. Staff members we met told us they generally had 
sufficient time to support people to the best of their abilities. People were also supported 
by familiar staff as staff retention is good, and use of bank staff is limited to staff who are 
known to people in the service.

Each person in this service can be confident that staff, delivering care have been through 
a robust recruitment process. We saw recruitment records that confirmed that no staff 
member started work until all the checks we require services to have in place had been 
completed. We saw that new employees go through a thorough initial induction, and 
thereafter, received regular support from the manager. 

We found that people in this service are supported by relaxed staff, who are able to cope 
with more complex demands without becoming stressed. Staff also told us they felt well 
supported by senior staff and management, and we viewed supervision records that 
evidenced regular individual supervision for each employee.

People enjoy being cared for by motivated staff who are appreciated and want to make a 
positive difference to people’s lives. During our visit, we saw that support was delivered 
in a relaxed manner. We observed several examples of good interactions between 
people in the service and staff members. People were seen experiencing warmth, 
attachment and belonging. Staff were observed being polite, kind and patient. 
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Quality Of Leadership and Management

Overall the service is well managed and there is an effective management team in place, 
with clearly defined roles and responsibilities. The registered manager is registered with 
the Care Council for Wales and CSSIW and was present throughout the inspection. 
People in this service can be confident that due care and attention is given to compliance 
with minimum standards and regulations, as we saw evidence of a robust quality 
assurance system, regular monitoring and effective record keeping.

People using the service, working in the service or linked to the service are clear about 
what it sets out to provide. This is because the statement of purpose clearly outlined the 
aims and objectives of the service, along with all facilities and support offered. In 
addition, the service user’s guide presented the same information in ways that people 
understood. For example, in pictorial form for people who did not read well. 

Each person in the service can be confident the provider will respond positively to 
feedback because there is a robust quality assurance system in place. We saw an up to 
date quality assurance policy and saw that all staff had signed to say that they had read it 
when they commenced employment. The manager showed us how findings from 
surveys, incident reporting, audits and complaints were collated, and any action points 
that arose were addressed as required. Also, staff were able to discuss concerns at 
supervisions and team meetings. During our visit, we saw records that confirmed this. 

We saw operational reports of the three-monthly Regulation 27 visits by the responsible 
individual on behalf of the registered provider. These visits recorded people’s opinions 
regarding the standard of support they received it assessed the environment and took 
note of any complaints received. We saw that senior staff communicated with the staff 
team by use of team meetings every two months and regular, individual supervision. 
Staff we met confirmed that they were kept up to date at all times by these means and 
told us, "The meetings are useful, to know what’s going on.” 

However, at the last inspection, we found shortfalls regarding the notifications to CSSIW 
of serious injury to people and incidents affecting their wellbeing and safety and 
omissions in the recruitment process of staff to the service. We therefore checked on 
these matters and found that these issues have now been resolved as required.

People can be confident that the business is well run, with due care and attention paid to 
minimum standards and regulations. This is because the manager has suitable policies 
and procedures in place which are reviewed regularly. The provider also maintained 
good records, in line with CSSIW standards. We saw that the service took account of 
complaints and comments to improve the service and we saw there had been no 
complaints received since the last inspection, but people we spoke with told us they 
knew how to complain if they needed to. One person told us, “I’d see staff." 
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Quality Of The Environment

Rosendale Park is registered to provide care for up to 6 younger adults, aged between 
18 and 64, that have learning disabilities and autistic spectrum conditions, who may need 
assistance with personal care. The service can accommodate up to four people within a 
two-tier detached house, and up to two people in a separate cottage that is located within 
the grounds. On the day of our visit, only one person was living in the cottage. The 
CSSIW Registration certificate was displayed together with the Care Council Registration 
for the manager, together with the Employer Liability Insurance certificate.

We saw that bedrooms were individualised where the person wished them to be, but 
were also minimalist in décor where the person preferred it that way. The communal 
rooms included a dining room and lounges that people used not only for relaxing and 
eating but for activities. There is also a garden which is used for plants and keeping 
rabbits. 

There was a comfortable, clean and airy atmosphere throughout the premises when we 
visited. We saw pictorial signage that made sense to people in the service, to denote 
various rooms such as the kitchen, toilets and bathrooms.

People can be confident that they are able to live in a comfortable and warm 
environment, which is suitable for their needs. People we met told us they were happy 
with their accommodation. One person showed us their room and said, “It’s nice in here. I 
like it.” There were no unpleasant odours in any part of the service during the inspection, 
and all areas were clean and well presented. We saw that people felt reassured by an 
environment which offers a sense of familiarity, and appeared to find the environment 
stimulating and positive. We saw one person enjoying a karaoke session, whilst another 
person was potting up plants in the garden throughout the morning.

We noted that personal information about people living in the service was properly 
protected, as we saw that care records were stored in the manager’s office, which was 
locked when not in use. In addition, information held on the computer system was only 
available to employees authorised to access it. We also saw that visitors were made to 
feel welcome, but that people in the service were safe from any strangers entering the 
premises, as all visitors had to ring the front door bell prior to entry and were requested 
to complete the visitor’s book on arrival.
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How we inspect and report on services 
We conduct two types of inspection; baseline and focused. Both consider the experience of 
people using services.

 Baseline inspections assess whether the registration of a service is justified and 
whether the conditions of registration are appropriate. For most services, we carry out 
these inspections every three years. Exceptions are registered child minders, out of 
school care, sessional care, crèches and open access provision, which are every four 
years. 

At these inspections we check whether the service has a clear, effective Statement of 
Purpose and whether the service delivers on the commitments set out in its Statement 
of Purpose. In assessing whether registration is justified inspectors check that the 
service can demonstrate a history of compliance with regulations. 

 Focused inspections consider the experience of people using services and we will 
look at compliance with regulations when poor outcomes for people using services are 
identified. We carry out these inspections in between baseline inspections. Focused 
inspections will always consider the quality of life of people using services and may look 
at other areas. 

Baseline and focused inspections may be scheduled or carried out in response to concerns.

Inspectors use a variety of methods to gather information during inspections. These may 
include;

 Talking with people who use services and their representatives
 Talking to staff and the manager
 Looking at documentation
 Observation of staff interactions with people and of the environment
 Comments made within questionnaires returned from people who use services, staff 

and health and social care professionals

We inspect and report our findings under ‘Quality Themes’. Those relevant to each type of 
service are referred to within our inspection reports. 

Further information about what we do can be found in our leaflet ‘Improving Care and 
Social Services in Wales’. You can download this from our website, Improving Care and 
Social Services in Wales  or ask us to send you a copy by telephoning your local CSSIW 
regional office. 

http://wales.gov.uk/cssiwsubsite/newcssiw/publications/leaflets/puttingpeople/?lang=en
http://wales.gov.uk/cssiwsubsite/newcssiw/publications/leaflets/puttingpeople/?lang=en
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